September 16, 2014

Town Board Meeting


A Regular Meeting of the Town Board of the Town of Cortlandt was conducted on September 16, 2014 in the Vincent F. Nyberg Meeting Room of the Cortlandt Town Hall located at One Heady Street, Cortlandt Manor, NY (10567) with the following elected official and appointed staff in attendance: 

LINDA D. PUGLISI


Supervisor 

FRANCIS X. FARRELL

Councilmember      
DEBRA COSTELLO

Councilmember
RICHARD BECKER

Councilmember   

SETH FREACH


Councilmember                                                                                                                                          

Also present:



JO-ANN DYCKMAN 

Town Clerk 



EDWARD VERGANO 

DOTS, Director 



GLENN CESTARO


Comptroller

CLAUDIA VAHEY 
Human Resources Coordinator 

CHRISTINE B. COTHREN 
Deputy Town Clerk 



ROSEMARY B. LASHER

DOTS/Asst. to Director


JEFFREY COLEMAN

Director, DES

* * * * * ** * * * * *

MEETING CALLED TO ORDER 

Supervisor Puglisi called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.

* * * * * * * * * *

PLEDGE TO THE FLAG

Supervisor Puglisi led all in attendance in a Pledge to the Flag. 

* * * * * ** * * * * *

SUPERVISOR’S PROCLAMATIONS AND REPORTS

Supervisor Puglisi spoke of the beautiful ceremonies in the area regarding 9/11 at Croton Landing which held the dedication of the memorial statue called “Reaching thru the Shadows”. The Supervisor thanked the project director Janet Manerio and the Volunteer task force members who helped.  The ceremony was taped and can be viewed on the Town’s website.

Many Town employees and colleagues of the Supervisor participated in the “Ice Bucket Challenge” to bring attention for research and eradication of ALS in early September.  The Town received the challenge from the Village of Buchanan and then passed that along to the Village of Croton.  That also is on the Town’s website.

The 9th Annual Cortlandt Family Fun Day was held on September 7th near the Youth Center.  There was a large participation, close to 3000 attendees, and 
SUPERVISOR’S REPORTS, (cont.)

ended with fireworks.  The supervisor thanked the volunteers, the recreation department, the parks division, the Town Board, and the community. The Supervisor also thanked the Operating Engineers for allowing the fireworks on their property.

Supervisor Puglisi and Councilmember Costello attended the Croton-on-Hudson Arboretum 20th Anniversary Celebration which is chaired by Karen Bernard. It is a beautiful nature preserve in the Village of Croton and the Supervisor recommended that residents go and walk there.
The Supervisor and the Town Board along with the citizen Task Force from the surrounding area attended the FERC public hearing regarding the SPECTRA/ Algonquin plan to expand the natural gas line from a 26” pipe to a 42” pipe increasing the pressure by 25% and to reroute it near the Buchanan/Verplanck Elementary School near many homeowners and businesses in the community. It hadn’t impacted us before, but this now is changed.  The Town is protesting this along with many other communities and agrees that this expansion is too large. All the information is on the Town’s website.
The Town’s Community Swap Day is on September 27th from 9-1 at the Community Center. This is an opportunity to bring items to leave or take in order to recycle these items.

The Town’s Golf Outing is on October 13th at the Hollowbrook Golf Course, with all proceeds going to the Emergency Service Providers.  There will be a dinner afterward and residents should contract the Recreation Department for more information.  The Golf Course lets the Town put this event on with no cost to the Town.

There is a Town of Cortlandt 5K run being held in October and all information is also on the Town’s website or obtained from the Recreation Department.

The Supervisor stated that the Town of Cortlandt has been a charter member of Northern Westchester Energy Action Committee for the last 6-7 years.  It has now been joined with it’s counterpart in the southern part of the County and is now one entity called Sustainable Westchester. The Supervisor congratulated all the communities involved with the purpose to further the efforts for energy efficiency and conservation.

* * * * * ** * * * * *

ROLL CALL

On a roll call attendance taken by Town Clerk Dyckman all Town Board members indicated their presence.

TOWN BOARD REPORTS

Councilmember Costello:  Thanked everyone who came out to the FERC meeting and commented that it takes a community to fight this.  There were many groups that helped and joined in the position to oppose this plan.

Councilmember Costello also recognized the volunteers in the community.  The Cortlandt Food Bank is changing their name to the Croton-Cortlandt Food Pantry and there will be an unveiling of their new sign on Saturday at the Asbury Church in Croton. She urged residents to volunteer to give out food to those less fortunate.  Councilmember Costello also stated that there are many Cortlandt residents who are Rotarians and they are having their event this weekend, the Horse Show.  She also mentioned the Order of the Hibernians will be having an Irish Festival and commented that it is always good to participate in these events because the donations they receive go back to the community.
Councilmember Becker:  Stated that they’ve been hearing about the condition of the road on Watch Hill Road and tonight it will be voted on to add it to the repaving list. They are optimistic that Con Edison will reimburse the Town as they have been doing the work on the road which resulted in the condition.

Councilmember Becker reminded the residents about the Cortlandt Home Oil Program (CHOP).  It has been in existence since 2008 with about 2500 homeowners who participate in it.  The cost is $5 to join and that give the resident discounted oil. The oil companies that participate have to meet three requirements: 1. They have to give their best retail price   2.  They cannot charge more than 30% or 40% over their cost and 3. We hope to get 10 cents lower per gallon than they sell to other retail customers.  

The Town is going to receive and file tonight a concept to outlaw plastic bags within the Town of Cortlandt.  Statewide this was done in many areas and the Town of Cortlandt tries to be green and Councilmember Becker stated that the Town wants to take a leading role and outlaw the plastic bags which most of the time are only for a single use.  

Supervisor Puglisi also commented that the New York City Council is considering banning plastic bags as well.

Councilmember Freach:  Thanked everyone who came out to the FERC public hearing as it was important because it takes everyone in the community to come out and say what they want in their community.
Councilmember Freach stated that his testimony at the FERC hearing was mainly focused on the site selection for the Hudson River crossing.  The DEIS that was filed was vague and incomplete saying it would pass only near five homes.

TOWN BOARD REPORTS, (cont.)
The 9/11 Memorial Ceremony is the first time there was a ceremony with all the elements in place as originally envisioned.  He commented that it is wonderful to see it in its complete state in the very serene location and urged residents to go to see it.  Councilmember Freach thanked the task force for their work.
Councilmember Freach stated that earlier in the month he attended the Solarize Westchester presentation and panel at Pace Law School with Town Engineer Ed Vergano and Sustainability Consultant Dani Glaser.  He commented that it is very exciting and it will be bringing many opportunities to the municipalities in Westchester.  A community can participate with solar organizers and experts to get bulk pricing for residents for solar installations on their homes and will offer a guaranteed reduced bulk rate which gets less expensive as more people sign up.
It is very successful in many other communities and at this meeting, the Town of Cortlandt was singled out as a community that is doing it right by taking the lead in forming a Task Force to put these things in the forefront.
Councilmember Farrell:  Spoke last month about a paving process where they will be utilizing a new process in an effort to extend the life of the roads and to do the job more cost effectively.  It turned out that it was not the case.  The residents on Highland Avenue and 8th and 9th Streets unfortunately had to put up with a lot of inconvenience caused by dust because the product didn’t take the way it was designed to.  It will be rectified at the contractor’s expense and Councilmember Farrell apologized for the process not working yet hoped it wouldn’t discourage Town staff from exploring new options to do things.
Councilmember Farrell also commented the 9/11 Memorial is really beautiful, moving and poetic. Everyone involved should be proud of their effort.  Another aspect that took him by surprise was that the committee will now disband and was a nice example of people coming together to do something meaningful and then being finished.
This past Sunday, the Cortlandt Community Rowing Association took their first road trip for their first away regatta in Mystic, Connecticut.  They did very well and made the club in Cortlandt a presence and a real player in the rowing community.  Councilmember Farrell commented that they made a good showing and he was proud of all of them.
Councilmember Farrell stated that they received from the IRS their designation of 501C3 which took 8 months to get and is very important.  Now they are able to take contributions from people and approach corporations and individuals and it can be deducted from their taxes.  This all happened in one year so they’ve come a long way.  Councilmember Farrell said he was thankful for the support from the Board and the members of the Board of CCRA for all their efforts.

TOWN BOARD REPORTS, (cont.)
There was an article about Nick Bianco, a colleague in Yorktown, who is resigning from his seat on the Yorktown Town Board.  One of the things Councilmember Farrell commented he admired about him was he was what you would call a “retail politician”.  If someone had a problem, they could call him and he’d be there to try to affect a resolution. Councilmember Farrell said he was sorry a health issue that forced his retirement and he wished him the best.

Supervisor Puglisi commented that the rowing club has come a long way.  Councilmember Farrell said that the rowers have ranged from 15 to 70 years of age.  The girls in Croton just rowed for the first time in Mystic and the water was rough and he was surprised they had great confidence.
APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES

Councilmember Costello moved that the minutes of August 12, 2014 

be approved as presented by Town Clerk Dyckman.  Councilmember Becker seconded the motion. 

All voted AYE
* * * * * * * * * *
PUBLIC HEARINGS

None

HEARING OF CITIZENS, (AGENDA ITEMS ONLY)
Anthony Giordano
Here on behalf of Mr. Anthony Carbone regarding having a dangerous building located at 270 Furnace Dock Road.  He stated that the building is fenced in, vacant and there has been nothing to establish that it is a dangerous building.  Despite the lack of proof, Mr. Carbone also has a case against him.  Proof that it wasn’t a dangerous building was provided and despite that, the building is on the agenda tonight to be determined if it is a dangerous building.  

Mr. Giordano stated that it isn’t a dangerous building, there’s no proof of that, and that his client has cooperated to the extent he chooses to do.  There are not people inside the building and if so, they would be told to vacate the building.  
Mr. Giordano stated that he is here to ask that whatever the motivation is to continue to label this as a dangerous building, he asks that it be terminated.

Tom Wood, Town Attorney, explained that there is a report from the Town Engineer.  The report will be sent to the property owner and his attorney, and at 
HEARING OF CITIZENS, cont.

the next Town Board meeting on October 21st there will be opportunity for the property owner to present any information to the Town Board to counter whatever information he has.

* * * * * * * * * *
BID REPORTS 
* * * * * * * * * *
REPORTS
For the month of August, 2014 from the Office for the Aging, Purchasing Department, the Receiver of Taxes and the Town Clerk. 
* * * * * * * * * *
OLD BUSINESS 

Receive and File the Following:
1.
Quarterly Report from Westchester County with respect to the Sprout 
Brook Ash Pit.

2.
Memo from the Town Attorney with respect to a draft proposed property 
maintenance law.

3.
Receive and File a DEIS with respect to Cortlandt Crossing.
4.
Grant Award of $125,000 with respect to Cortlandt Coalition Programs.

NEW BUSINESS 

Receive and File the Following:
1.
Letter from Laura Myerson with respect to leaf blowers; and refer to DTS 
Engineering and Code Enforcement.

2.
Dangerous building report from DOTS to include giving notice to the 
property owners; and schedule a hearing for the owners to be heard for 
October 21st.

3.
Refer to the Law Department a proposal by Councilman Becker to enact a 
law restricting the use of plastic bags in the Town of Cortlandt.

NEW BUSINESS, (cont.)

Discussion:  Supervisor Puglisi stated they are delighted once again to receive an award.  The amount is $125,000 with respect to the Cortlandt Coalition Programs to help with the substance abuse prevention programs. There were several seminars last year with the school districts and this grant allows them to do even more work.
The Supervisor instructed the Town Clerk to be certain that the property owner and his attorney receive the addition amended to # 2 in new business.

All voted AYE
* * * * * ** * * * * *

RESOLUTIONS

(All resolutions adopted at this meeting are to be found attached to the end of the original document.) 

Councilmember Freach moved that the following resolutions be adopted, seconded by Councilmember Farrell
RESOLUTION NO. 252-14 RE:  Appoint laborers for the Department of Environmental Services.
RESOLUTION NO. 253-14 RE:  Authorize retaining MSW Services with respect to Senior Citizen Services.
RESOLUTION NO. 254-14 RE:  Authorize a renewal of the Town’s General Liability Insurance.

RESOLUTION NO. 255-14 RE:  Authorize a shared purchase of a Golf Cart with the Village of Croton for transportation during 9/11 Remembrance Memorial events.

RESOLUTION NO. 256-14 RE:  Authorize adding Oak Road and Watch Hill Road to the 2014 Paving list and Con Edison reimbursement.
Discussion:  The Supervisor commented that there was a retirement of the Town’s MSW, Social worker and they are now retaining a few different organizations to assist our seniors to complement our programs for the senior citizens.  

The golf cart is a shared service with the Village of Croton to make sure that anyone who needs transportation to the 9/11 Memorial is available.  The Town’s share of that is at a cost of $1800.

All Voted AYE
RESOLUTIONS, (cont.)

Councilmember Farrell moved that the following resolutions be adopted, seconded by Councilmember Costello

RESOLUTION NO. 257-14 RE: Authorize the Supervisor and staff to proceed with plans for a Cortlandt Summer Outdoor Concert and Movies Series for 2015 at the Waterfront Park.

The following was removed:

Authorize Awarding a RFP with respect to a Farmers Market in the hockey rink parking area on Memorial Drive.

RESOLUTION NO. 258-14 RE: Seek RFP’s with respect to vending machine services at Town facilities including healthy snacks at the Youth Center and other Town buildings. 
RESOLUTION NO. 259-14 RE:  Authorize Survey Services in the area of Roa Hook Road with respect to water services.
RESOLUTION NO. 260-14 RE:  Authorize DES to Solicit bids with respect to a fire hydrant repair services as needed.
RESOLUTION NO. 261-14 RE: Authorize Agreement with the New York Power Authority for energy savings programs and energy audit for LED streetlight replacements.
RESOLUTION NO. 262-14 RE: Authorize the Director of DOTS to retain a wetlands consultant to develop a remediation plan in connection with the Sprout Brook lacrosse/all purpose field project.

The following was removed (needing more time to review)

Authorize a contract with respect to the reconstruction of a drainage swale on Westchester Avenue in Verplanck.
Discussion:  Councilmember Farrell suggested that a vending machine for healthy snacks also be put in the Community Center. 

Supervisor Puglisi added that regarding the lacrosse field on Sprout Brook property that the Town owns, that this is the next step in making that happen and they are very happy about that.

All Voted AYE
* * * * * * * * * *
ADDITIONS TO THE AGENDA

Councilmember Costello moved that the following be received and filed and the following resolutions be adopted.  Councilmember Becker seconded the motion. 

Receive and File:
1.
Solarize Westchester; (request from Dani Glaser) and authorize an 
application to apply to participate in the program.

RESOLUTION NO. 263-14 RE: Authorize an application with respect to Solarize Westchester.

RESOLUTIONS:

RESOLUTION NO. 264-14 RE: Appoint PT staff at the Youth Center in the Department of Recreation and Conservation

RESOLUTION NO. 265-14 RE: Authorize the Department of Technical Services to solicit bids for the Final Phase of the Verplanck Nature Preserve.

Discussion:  The Supervisor urged everyone to take their children to see the beautiful Youth Center on Memorial Drive with wonderful programs for children ages 11-18.
All Voted AYE
 * * * * * ** * * * * *
BUDGET TRANSFERS

NONE
* * * * * * * * * *

REPORTS FROM VARIOUS DEPARTMENTS

* * * * * ** * * * * *
REPORTS FROM STANDING & SPECIAL COMMITTEES

* * * * * ** * * * * *
SECOND HEARING OF CITIZENS

Rob Lewis

169 Westchester Ave., Verplanck

Commented Councilmember Farrell for the work he is doing with the rowing club.  Mr. Lewis stated that he owns the house behind the boats and he spoke about reclaiming the property back there.  He spoke with the Town engineer a while ago and is now wanting to know what he needs to do.
The Supervisor instructed that he would need to put it in writing to make it official and the staff will evaluate it and will then contact him.  This will be about a 2 month process.

Councilmember Farrell suggested that Mr. Lewis have a deed that shows metes and bounds or a survey to show the property he is talking about.

Town Clerk Jo-Ann Dyckman then read the names of the newly hired laborers:

Steven Garcia

Jesse Moyer

Anthony Supino

Russell Jaeschke

Peter Reyes, Jr.

The Supervisor welcomed them to our Cortlandt family.
* * * * * ** * * * * *
ADJOURNMENT
The meeting was adjourned at 7:50 p.m. on a motion by Councilmember 

Freach, seconded by Councilmember Farrell.

All voted AYE
Respectfully submitted,







                  JO-ANN DYCKMAN









        Town Clerk
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